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MAIN BUILDING RENOVATIONS

A Brief Summary 
Background
The Pan American Union Building, now the Headquarters building for the Organization of American States, was originally constructed for the International Bureau of the American Republics, which later became the Pan American Union and then the Organization of American States, the world's oldest international association uniting 34 nations of the Western Hemisphere. 

In 1903, the member nations of the International Bureau of the American Republics approved a plan to erect a building in Washington, and Andrew Carnegie pledged $750,000 of the $1,000,000 estimated for the construction of the building; the various republics of the Americas contributed the remainder of the funds for the construction.  The original purpose was to provide a headquarters for the institution and also house a memorial library for the hemisphere (now known as the Columbus Memorial Library).  In April 1907, the architectural design of the new building was awarded to Albert Kelsey and Paul P. Cret of Philadelphia, selected from among 75 architects and builders that entered in the competition. The result was a building that externally shows the usual Classical and Renaissance lines of the neighboring structures (the Corcoran Art Gallery and the Daughters of the American Revolution (D.A.R.) Building). On closer inspection the Latin American influence is revealed in the Aztec and Mayan designs used in the belts of ornament on the facade and on the garden front. The cornerstone for the Pan American Union was laid in May, 1908, and was dedicated in April, 1910 in the presence of U.S. President William Howard Taft and many members of the Washington Diplomatic Corps.
Maintenance and Refurbishing Requirements

Despite the generally good appearance and mechanical condition of the Main Building, the building continues to need basic repairs and improvements. For example, in 1996 the GS/OAS hired an expert consultant to evaluate the condition of the exterior marble. The required marble restoration was at that time estimated to cost $3,000,000. The cost of updating the heating, air conditioning and ventilation systems, electrical systems, and lighting was estimated at $425,000. The replacement of the non-functioning patio skylight was estimated at $350,000. Repairs to the Hall of the Americas balconies would cost at least $250,000. In total, these basic maintenance requirements were estimated in 1996 at over US$4.5 million. 

Other shortcomings in the Main Building include the absence of a sprinkler system, adequate fire alarms, an emergency generator and satisfactory handicap access. 

Upgrades and Remodeling of the Main Building and Simon Bolivar Room
The Main Building of the Organization of American States (OAS) has provided the spaces for hemispheric political dialogue for the OAS since its founding in 1948. However, since 1948, three significant changes that impact directly on space for political dialogue in the Main Building of the OAS have taken place. First, the number of member states has grown to 35 (plus 59 observer states) from the original 18; second, the number, frequency, and diversity of meetings and conferences held at the OAS headquarters constantly increased to the point that they exceeded the physical capability of the meeting facilities in the building: and, third, technological advances, in the early 21st century, widely deemed as necessary, require retrofitting into a building that was never designed to hold them. To accommodate these changes, the Organization implemented long term planning and implemented short terms fixes to the Main Building, modified its Administrative Building, and built a new facility (GSB Building) primarily for staff offices in 1978, which is located several blocks from the Main Building.
In 1960 the General Secretariat installed a new Permanent Council Room (later named the Simon Bolivar Conference Room) in the area previously occupied by the Reference Room of the Columbus Memorial Library, which was relocated to the Administration Building.  Some mechanical and air condition upgrades were also implemented. 
However, it was increasingly evident that additional changes were needed. In 1973, an ambitious remodeling design of the Main and Administrative Buildings was developed by Skidmore, Owings, and Merrill, Architects and Engineers, and was presented to the member states.  This plan required financing of $17 million, of which $10 million corresponded to the Main Building.  But, because of its high cost, the member states deferred action on the plan. Twenty years later, in 1993, the architect firm of Notter and Associates developed another renovation project, based in part on the previous initiative. This renovation plan for the Main Building was estimated to cost at least $28 million. The member states accepted the design but were not able to identify financing for the renovation.  As a result, the project remained dormant until the late 1990s.  At that time the General Secretariat recommended to the member states through a series of informal meetings that the member states implement the Notter and Associates design by developing and implementing portions of the overall design as funds become available. 
In this context, the Columbus Memorial Library "Stacks" were moved to the Administration Building basement in the late 1990s and the scaffolding that held the "stacks" was demolished, thus making available a large section of the North Wing of the Main Building for development.   

In 2002, the Permanent Council instructed the General Secretariat to renovate the Simon Bolivar Conference Room.  However, it was recognized that in order to proceed with the Bolivar renovation, a "delegates lounge" and additional meeting space needed to be provided as the previous Delegates’ Lounge off the Bolivar Conference Room would be lost in the renovation.  To this end, the member states authorized the Secretary General to obligate up to US$750,000 for constructing a delegates lounge and conference space in the former "stacks" space of the north wing of the Main Building and up to US$2.65 million for the Bolivar renovation. The Stacks Project was completed in early 2004 with the Delegates’ Lounge, Pantry, and the José Gustavo Guerrero Conference Room currently in use.  
During the planning stage of the Bolivar Conference Room renovation project, the General Secretariat took guidance from Ambassador Escobar (El Salvador), the Permanent Council’s representative for this initiative, and she received timely information and feedback from the offices of Conferences and Meetings, Public Information, Facility Management and Technology. During this process, several factors expanded the scope of the project:

· The space to be renovated was expanded to include: the entry gallery, which was often used as an art gallery; an expanded seating area within the conference room; and an expanded mechanical space to accommodate an incremented air conditioning requirement. This requirements increased the space to be renovated by over 30 percent.
· The technology expected to be available in the Simon Bolivar Room was expanded to enable live television broadcasting, without interfering with the work of the Council, as well as availability of the latest technology to enable delegates to be more efficient and effective at their work.
Technology 

As recognized, the remodeling of the Simon Bolivar Conference Room represented a strategic opportunity to provide data, audio/visual, videoconferencing, multimedia, simultaneous interpreting and other services to a high-priority work environment worthy of the Council’s work in the 21st century. As a result, the Member Countries’ representatives in the Permanent Council allocated an addition $1.7 million for these capabilities. 
Project Summary
Stack Project

06/2003
Developer Manager engaged for work

09/2003
Architect/Engineers engaged for work

12/2003
Demolish work started

01/2004
Construction work completed

04/2004
Construction completed

08/2004
Simultaneous interpreting system installed  - Project Completed
Simon Bolivar Conference Room

06/2003
Developer Manager engaged for work
09/2003
Architect/Engineers engaged for work

01/2004
Demolition work started

04/2004
Architectural/Engineering design started, needs assessment and planning for conference services 

09/2004
Architectural design submitted and reviewed

10/2004
Architectural design accepted
11/2004
Hired Independent Contractor/Issue bids
12/2004
Bids Compilation/Determine Estimated Project Construction Cost
01/2005
Contract Award to Companies

07/2005
Estimated Completion Date of Simon Bolivar Project.

Technology Upgrade (Main and Administrative buildings)

06/2004
Funding allocated

08/2004
Bidding and contract award for Ethernet recabling Administration Building

09/2004
Start of recabling work in Administration Building

12/2004
Complete Audio/Visual Design

01/2005
Contract Award to Companies

02/2005
Estimated Completion Date Administrative Building

07/2005
Estimated Completion Date Main Building
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